Tel:  (Direct Line) 0161 793 2201

Minicom:  0161 793 2222
Fax:   0161 794 0197

When calling or telephoning
Councillor P Connor

please ask for Peter Connor
Lead Member

                                                                      Community & Social Services Directorate


Crompton House, 100 Chorley Road

My Ref:
PC/AW
Swinton, Salford M27 6BP
Your Ref:



Date:

19 December 2001

Alan Milburn

Secretary of State for Health

Department of Health

Richmond House

79 Whitehall

London

SW1A 2NS

Dear  FILLIN"enter name" \* MERGEFORMAT Secretary of State

I am writing to you on behalf of a Council which is fully behind the modernisation agenda set by the Government for social services and as one of the best performing authorities you identified at the Social Services Conference at Harrogate in October 2001.

As a result, however, of the recently announced settlement for 2002/3 Salford City Council finds itself in an enormously difficult financial situation in relation to Social Services which will affect our performance and delivery of the key targets you expect.  Most notably it is likely to affect our ability to work with colleagues in the NHS to minimise the numbers of delayed transfers of care.

This situation is facing us as a result of changes in the ring-fenced grants, in particular, those relating to function transfers, either to or from, social services departments.   We lose £510,000 for the transfer of Inspection and Registration to the Care Standards Commission compared to the £281,000 it costs us to run the service - a service which has delivered a 100% performance in recent years. The change in relation to residential care allowance will mean that Salford has a potential shortfall of £528,000 in 2002/3, rising to over £1.5m shortfall in 2003/4.   This has resulted from the calculation which has been done on the SSA formula, and not on the actual numbers of admissions per year to residential and nursing care.  As Salford has a very high level of admissions, due to the chronic ill-health,  poverty of the population and lack of NHS continuing care, we are severely disadvantaged.  In addition, the new charging guidance is likely to mean the loss of £300,000/400,000 in income to the Council.   Overall, we estimate that we are facing a shortfall of £1m in our budget for 2002/03 and £1.7m for 2003/4.

In the last three years, we have taken every measure we can to make our social services functions more efficient.  This has involved significant out-sourcing of services to the independent sector, the closure of many services, the tightening of eligibility criteria and better targeting of services, restructuring and a flattening of management structures.  Over the last two years we have lost more than 600 staff as a result.  This is against a background of severe pressures in children's services and an ever-growing demand for services for older people in the community and residential and nursing care.

The City Council now finds itself in a position that the only way we can manage this loss of resources is to limit the number of placements we make in residential and nursing homes and the support we provide to individuals in the community strictly to the budget available for such services.   This will have an immediate effect on our ability to arrange the transfer of care of those in local acute hospitals.  This is not something the Council would do lightly, being aware of the adverse affect it would have on local residents and on the local trusts, but we find ourselves in a position where there are no other services to cut within social services, or the wider City Council.

I felt you should be aware of the very difficult situation facing us in Salford and, I understand, facing many other Councils with social services responsibilities. More money to the NHS, higher targets for reducing waiting lists, through put etc.,  have the effect that patients need to be discharged more quickly, more people need social care post operative support in the community, and without commensurate funding for social care, the high aspirations in the NHS plan cannot be delivered. 

Yours sincerely

Peter Connor (Councillor)

Lead Member
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